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New District Councillor  

Following the elections on 5th 
October, Cllr Trevor Wright of the 
Conservative Party was elected 
as a Warwick District Councillor 
for the ward of Stoneleigh and 
Cubbington.  Cllr Wright attended 
our October meeting along with 
fellow District Councillor Cllr Pam 
Redford, and Warwickshire 
County Councillor Wallace 
Redford.  The councillors regularly 
attend our meetings to offer 
advice and assist with matters 

relating to Warwick District 
Council and Warwickshire County 
Council. 

Bubbenhall Youth Festival  

Thanks to the fantastic efforts of 

 the organisers, the Bubbenhall 
Youth Festival was a great 
success.   Some 100 young 
people and 80 adults attended, 
and enjoyed a wide range of 
activities.  From pottery throwing 
and tie-dyeing, to scaling the 
climbing wall and meeting the 
birds of prey, attendees had a 
really entertaining day.  Everyone 
enjoyed the pizza lunch, and a 
couple of showers didnôt dampen 
spirits.   A big thank you to Cllr 
Steve Haynes, Gail Haynes, 
Sharon Spencer and Cate Poolton 
for all their considerable efforts to 
make it such a success.  The 
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grant from the Big Lottery Fund 
means that we will run another 
event next year. 

Wild Flower Meadow  

Cllr Jan Lucas had organised for a 
wild flower meadow to be sown on 
the recreation ground.  Just before 
the Family Picnic and Fun Day in 
September, village children and 
other volunteers got stuck in to the 
big job of sowing the meadow.  
We look forward to a profusion of 
wild flowers in the spring, and 
hope the local wildlife will enjoy 
this new venture too. 

Highways  

Vehicle Speed on the A445 - 
Thanks to all who voted for the 
speed to be monitored on the 
A445.  Our bid was successful 
and monitoring took place 
between 19th and 26th September.  
Recording equipment was placed 
in two locations.  The first was 
coming into the village from the 
direction of Leamington at Watery 
Lane, and the second the 
opposite direction close to Pagetôs 
Lane.  At Watery Lane, the speed 
of 62,562 vehicles was recorded.  
85% were found to be travelling at 
47mph or under, and the average 
speed was 40mph.  The fastest 
speed recorded was 91mph but it 
was pointed out this could be an 
emergency vehicle.  At Pagetôs 
Lane 66,254 vehicles were 
recorded.  85% were found to be 
travelling at 42mph and the 
average speed was 38mph.  The 
fastest speed recorded was 
82mph.  We conclude that with 
these results, speed on the A445 
through our village will not be 
seen as an issue and the Police 
will take no further action. 

White Lines - The Parish Council 
have asked Warwickshire County 
Council to improve the white line 
markings regarding the road bend 
into the village on Stoneleigh 
Road.  It was agreed that white 
lines down the middle of the 
carriageway might encourage 

vehicles to stick to the correct side 
of the road, and not swing out as 
they round the bend.  We have 
requested that lines are instated 
through the village around the 
bend at the top of Lower End and 
up Spring Hill as well.  The work 
should be completed in the next 
few weeks. 

Speed Watch ï The Speed Watch 
team will be out and about the 
week commencing 16th October to 
reinforce the speed awareness of 
villagers and those passing 
through. 

Fly Tipping ï Our area is to be 
part of a pilot scheme for Warwick 
District Council who are aiming to 
crack down on fly tipping.  
Residents are asked to report any 
f l y  t i p p i n g  t o  h t t p s : / /
w w w . w a r w i c k d c . g o v . u k /
i n f o / 2 0 4 6 5 /
rubbish_waste_and_recycling/283
/flytipping and if possible to take    
photographs and note times/dates 
etc.  It is very important that 
villagers do not attempt to remove 
the rubbish as it could hold 
evidence that will allow Warwick 
District Council to prosecute 
offenders. 

Considerate Parking ï We have 
regular complaints from residents 
in Moat Close and Lower End that 
a few users of the Village Hall are 
parking inconsiderately, including 
blocking entrances to houses and 
damaging verges.  Please report 
any urgent parking issues to the 
Police on a non-emergency 
number and report to the Village 
H a l l  C o m m i t t e e  h t t p : / /
w w w . b u b b e n h a l l . i n f o /
vhcontact.php 

If you are hosting a large party or 
event at the Village Hall, please 
be sure to remind your visitors to 
park in the car park ï there is 
additional parking around the back 
by arrangement. 

Street Lighting  - Residents can 
report any problem with 
streetlights directly to 
Warwickshire County Council.  

Just go to https://
customer.warwickshire.gov.uk/
MyServices and click on the link to 
óStreet Lighting Fault Reportingô.  
This is the quickest way to report, 
and you just need the street name 
and number found on the street 
light post.  If you cannot access 
the internet, please email 
bubbenhallpclerk@gmail.com 

Village Christmas Lights Switch 

On 

The Parish Council is pleased to 
support the annual Village 
Christmas Lights Switch On at 
5.00pm on Sunday 10th December 
(see page 19).  Thanks to Clive 
Salt and his team for organising 
this event which grows in 
popularity each year. 

Local Plan  

A group of Baginton and 
Bubbenhall Parish Councillors and 
residents, along with CPRE and 
other parishes in the area, had 
decided to challenge the 
extensive removal of local green 
belt in the Warwick District 
Council Local Plan by taking it to 
Judicial Review.  Some money 
has already been raised to fund 
this (including a pledge of up to 
£1,000 from Bubbenhall Parish 
Council).  We believed that we 
had a strong case in that the 
projected population figures were 
wildly over-estimated, but we have 
recently been advised by our 
barrister that the case is not 
strong enough, and he would not 
advise proceeding with it.  We 
have taken his advice, but are still 
reviewing other options. 

Neighbourhood Plan  

After some delay, Warwick District 
Council has appointed Andrew 
Matthieson as the Independent 
Assessor, and he is currently 
examining the Neighbourhood 
Plan.  We expect to hear his 
comments in the next few weeks.  
To complete this stage of the 
plans development the Steering 
Group will review the comments 

https://customer.warwickshire.gov.uk/MyServices
https://customer.warwickshire.gov.uk/MyServices
https://customer.warwickshire.gov.uk/MyServices
mailto:bubbenhallpclerk@gmail.com
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  received from the Assessor and 
then recommend changes to the 
draft plan as appropriate.  

Recreation Ground, Youth 

Space and Village Green  

Mole activity ï Moles have been 
active on the recreation ground 
and the Village Green so the 
Parish Council has funded a local 
contractor to treat the areas.  Mole 
activity can cause considerable 
damage to the areas involved, 
and in can be seen as a health 
and safety risk as mole hills are a 
trip hazard. 

Play net replacement ï The new 
net is now installed on the 
multiplay unit.  It was 
professionally installed to ensure 
complete safety for those using it.  
The new net is now tethered to 
the ground, as well as to the unit. 

Bubbenhall FC Training  - The 

Parish Council is delighted that 
the Sunday morning training 
session is proving popular and 
providing a great activity for local 
children  (see page 4).  We have 
agreed that white lines can be 
painted on the recreation ground 
before each session to further 
enhance the training 

Youth Summit ï Warwickshire 
Association of Youth Clubs 
(WAYC) are holding a summit to 
see how best to engage with 
young people (especially aged 14-
18yrs) in our rural areas.  Thank 
you to Cllr Steve Haynes who has 
agreed to attend on our behalf.  If 
you know of a young person who 
would be interested in attending, 
please let Steve know on 
shaycv8@gmail.com. 

Dog Mess  

We have had a number of 
complaints about the increase in 

dog mess left by dog walkers in 
our village.  The Dog Warden has 
been alerted and will aim to do 
some extra patrols in the village.  
The Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act 
1996 allows a local authority to 
make an Order requiring owners 
to clean up after their dog in areas 
designated under the order. 
People contravening the Order 
may be prosecuted through the 
courts (maximum fine £1000) or 
given a fixed penalty charge. 
 

Please come to our meetings!  

The next meeting of the 
Bubbenhall Parish Council is   12th 
December.  Please do come and 
let us know about your ideas and 
any issues you may have.   
Meetings start at 7.30pm in the 
Village Hall. 

Cllr Sam Baker, Vice Chair 

crime scene investigation, table 
tennis, street art, tie-dyeing and 
birds of prey experience all 
added up to a very busy day.  

All these activities meant that 
we had some very healthy ap-
petites come lunchtime and a 
mountain of free pizza washed 
down with soft drinks were ea-
gerly consumed. 

Thanks to everyone who helped 
in the planning and organisation 
on the day - you were fantastic 
and without your help the smil-
ing young faces wouldnôt have 
been possible. 

We hope you will join us for the 
event next year. If you would like to 
get involved in the planning of next 
years event then please let me 
know at bubbfest2017@gmail.com. 

 Stephen Haynes 

Bubbenhall Parish Council 

Bubbenhall Youth Festival  

The Bubbenhall Youth Festival 
in August was a huge success 
and thanks to the funding re-
ceived from the Big Lottery 
Fund everyone enjoyed the 
activities we were able to put 
on. Here are just a few of the 
many positive comments we 
received after the event: 

ñHuge thanks to everyone in-
volved for a brilliant day; my 
two enjoyed every second and 
loved trying loads of new ac-
tivities. From the chaps direct-
ing cars at the entrance, the 
welcome could not have been 
friendlier and the atmosphere 
was very special. A proper com-
munity day to ensure many 
happy lasting memories!ò  

ñJust wanted to say the kids and 
I had a fantastic time at the festi-
val today..., fantastic activities, 
food was amazing...looking for-
ward to next year's, the kids es-
pecially.ò  

Young people from the village 
and beyond attended in large 
numbers and had the opportunity 
to take part in free activities that 
they might not have experienced 
before. The climbing wall, drum-
ming workshop and pottery work-
shop all proved to be very popu-
lar. Also the football coaching, 
face painting, music, dance, 

mailto:shaycv8@gmail.com
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French language support by a 

French native from complete beginners  

to advanced learners 

 

 

 

 

Supplementary French tuition for school children 

 

Adult French tuition (or conversation) 
for work or personal development 

 

 call Luciole 
 

02476 307 988 or 07981 791 686 

email: Lb.brosse@gmail.com 
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Provost Williams Primary  

School  

  

  September and October are very 
busy times in any school, but this 
year at Provost Williams weôve 
had a particularly exciting start to 
the year.  The children came back 
ready to learn and raring to go ï 
as did the staff! Many parents 
joined us for a Learning Together 
Morning focusing on reading.  
Parents had the chance to hear 
about how the children are taught 
reading and then join in with some 
exciting lessons in the classroom.   

Other highlights include the Year 
1 and 2 topic about the seaside 
which culminated in a coach trip to 
the seaside at Weston-super-
Mare where the children built 
sandcastles, visited the Grand 
Pier and had some chips! Back at 

 school, there was great excite-
ment when Punch and Judy per-
formed a show and then the chil-
dren had a go at making their own 
puppet shows.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Year 6 had a very successful 
week on their residential trip to 
Culmington Manor in Shropshire. 

They challenged themselves to 
engage in a huge range of out-
ward bound and adventurous 
activities.  All the children 
pushed themselves to face their 
fears and engaged in all of the 
activities.  The feedback from the 
trip has been brilliant and itôs cer-
tainly created some lifelong 
memories.  

There is lots to look forward to in 
November and December too, 
with Christmas performances, a 
trip to the panto, carols and, of 
course, lots more learning. 

Christmas Recipe from Julie  
Almond -Topped Mince Pies  

Festive Favourites with a rich, sweet shortcrust pastry, finished with a frangipane topping 

Prep Time: 40 mins         Cook Time: 20-25 mins             Temp 190C/170C fan/gas 5                   Makes:  24 

Ingredients 

450g mincemeat 

1 tbsp brandy or Armagnac  (opt) 

Pastry 

280 g plain flour; 140g unsalted butter cut in cubes; 4 tbsp golden caster sugar; 1 large egg beaten; 1/4 tsp salt 

Topping 

140g soft unsalted butter; 140g golden caster sugar; 85g self raising flour;100g ground almonds; 2 large eggs, 
beaten; ½ tsp almond extract; Flaked almonds; Icing sugar for dusting 

 

1. Put the flour in large mixing bowl with ¼ tsp salt.  Add butter and rub in with fingertips until it looks like crumbs. 

2. Stir in the sugar, slowly pour in the egg and mix with a knife.  Bring to dough using your hands then knead briefly 
until smooth.  Shape into 2 portions, wrap in film and chill for 30 mins. 

3. Heat Oven to required temp.  Mix brandy with mincemeat.  Roll out pastry on a lightly floured work surface until 
3mm thick, cut into circles with a 7.5 cm cutter and gently press into non stick bun tins. 

4. For the topping, beat together butter and sugar then add the flour, ground almonds, eggs, almond extract and a 
pinch of salt and beat until smooth. 

5. Spoon the mincemeat into the pastry cases (about 1 dessertspoon).  Spoon over the topping smoothing to the 
edges with a palette knife. Scatter over the flaked almonds.  (Can be frozen for up to I month at this stage) 

6. Bake for 25 mins from room temperature (or 30 mins from frozen) until the pies are golden, risen and pastry feels 
firm at the sides.  Leave to cool in the tin for 10 mins before cooling on a wire rack. Dust with icing sugar to serve. 
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   Rheams  

(P lumb ing  and  Hea t ing )  L td  
4 Manor Farm House, Lime Avenue, Lillington, 

Leamington Spa, CV32 7DB 

Tel. 01926 428752 
 

FAMILY RUN BUSINESS ESTABLISHED IN 1967 

¶ GAS SAFE REGISTERED ENGINEERS 

¶    24 HOUR CALL OUT SERVICE, 7 DAYS A WEEK 

¶     FREE INFORMATIVE CONSULTATIONS 

¶     LARGE/SMALL SCALE RENOVATIONS 

¶     NEW BUILDS 

¶ BOILER REPLACEMENTS/REPAIRS 

(natural gas, LPG and Commercial) 

¶     LANDLORDS CHECKS 

¶     POWERFLUSH SERVICE 

¶     BATHROOM INSTALLATIONS 

¶ ALL GENERAL PLUMBING 

www.rheams.co.uk 

e:mail: enquiries@rheams.co.uk 


